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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

The AU determined to accelerate African renewal 

During the last few days, from 28-30 January, Addis Ababa, Ethiopia, home to 
the headquarters of the African Union, hosted meetings of the NEPAD Heads of 
State Implementation Committee, the African Peer Review Forum of Heads of 
State and Government, and the African Union (AU) Assembly of Heads of State 
and Government. 

The website "EUX.TV' entitled its report on the Assembly, datelined Addis 
Ababa, 31 January, with the words, "African Union ends without progress". A 
Pan African News Agency (PANA) report carried by "Africa News", also 
datelined Addis Ababa, 31 January, was headed "African Union summit fails to 
agree on an African government". 

The website "allAfrica.com" published a report attributed to the "Shabelle 
Media Network (Mogadishu)", again datelined Addis Ababa, 31 January, 
entitled "Somalia: AU Summit Concludes with Failure of Raising 8,000 
Peacekeepers for Somalia". The Canadian newspaper, the "Globe and Mail", 
published an Associated Press (AP) report, once more datelined Addis Ababa, 
headed, "Sudan again fails in bid to lead African Union". 

Our own "Beeld" newspaper carried an article, again datelined Addis Ababa, 
entitled, "SA denies buying time on crime". Among other things this article 
said "the report of the African Peer Review Mechanism (APRM) on South Africa 
was not tabled before the AU's heads of state, as planned". It said "The 
South African government has strongly denied that it intervened on Sunday to 
prevent discussion by the African Union of a report that strongly criticised 
the crime rate in this country, (South Africa), among other things." 

The "Beeld" report went further to say that I had made some comments about 
the APRM report on South Africa, while "attending the AU's bi-annual 
conference in the Tanzanian capital". The report concluded with the account 
that, "In his opening address on Sunday, President Olusegun Obasanjo of 
Nigeria said the APRM project was intended to help countries learn from each 
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other's mistakes, but this would work only if there was no political 
interference." 

This and other reports and the headlines we have cited convey a dismal 
message of African failure and an entrenched, virtually genetic, African 
disaster. They convey the message once communicated by a prestigious 
European magazine a few years ago under the dramatic title, "Africa: the 
Hopeless Continent". They suggest the persistence of a psychological 
fixation that feeds a centuries-old and deeply entrenched global 
Afro-pessimism, that is incapable of comprehending any facts indicating that 
our continent is steadily responding to its most important challenges. 

With regard to the simple matter of facts, contrary to what the "Beeld" 
says, Addis Ababa is the capital of Ethiopia and not Tanzania. The APRM 
reports are presented to the APR Forum, and not the "AU heads of state". 

Because of this, the perfectly public agenda of the "AU (Assembly of) heads 
of state (and government), which any ordinary journalist can obtain freely 
and easily, has no agenda item headed, for instance, "APRM reports". This is 
because the "AU heads of state" never discuss or have the structural 
possibility to consider the APRM reports. This is because accession to the 
APRM is entirely voluntary, and currently involves 26 of the 53 Member 
States of the African Union. 

In addition, the "Beeld" reporter who wrote that Nigerian President Obasanjo 
delivered his "opening address" at the APR Forum "on Sunday (28 January)", 
which would consider the APRM reports, should be aware of the simplest of 
facts that the "AU (Assembly) of heads of state" began the following day, 
Monday 29 January, and not Sunday. This reporter should have known that the 
"opening address" at the meeting of "AU heads of state" would be made by the 
then current Chairperson of the AU, President Denis Sassou-Nguessou of 
Congo-Brazzaville, and not the President of Nigeria. 

On 26 January we arrived in Davos, Switzerland to attend the annual global 
conference of the World Economic Forum. On this occasion, on the same day, 
among other things, we served on a Panel convened to debate the topic 
"Delivering on the Promise of Africa". One of the members of this Panel was 
a major German media owner and publisher. Of the greatest importance with 
regard to this important global agenda item and the Davos setting, this 
Panelist distinguished himself by directly addressing the set topic - the 
Promise of Africa - in plain language, without resort to the traditional 
"politically correct" rhetoric. 

(The members of this Panel, moderated by the Reuters Chairperson, Niall 
Fitzgerald, were Ellen Johnson-Sirleaf, President of Liberia; UK Prime 
Minister Tony Blair; President of the African Development Bank, Donald 
Kaberuka; Bill Gates of the Gates Foundation; Hubert Burda of the German 
Burda Media; Pat Davies of SASOL; Madame Sadako Ogata, former Japanese UN 
High Commissioner for Refugees and current head of the Japanese 
International Cooperation Agency, Kumi Naidoo, CEO of the non-governmental 
Civicus-World Alliance for Citizen Participation; and the well-known popular 
musician and defender of the interests of the peoples of the developing 
countries, Bono.) 

In his statement during the Panel discussions, the German media Panelist to 
whom we have referred, Hubert Burda, strongly denounced the unfortunate 
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reality in terms of which the media, including his own, is enslaved by a 
highly negative stereotype of Africans and Africa, refusing to see, 
acknowledge and report the very many positive things the peoples of Africa 
are and have been doing to extricate themselves from a centuries-old crisis 
of dehumanisation. 

Speaking during the proceedings of the Panel, I was very pleased publicly to 
thank him for what he said and to appeal to him to work with us to respond 
to the difficult challenge to tell the objective truth about our Continent, 
honestly reflecting both the good and the bad. What has been reported at 
home and abroad concerning the recent 28-30 January proceedings in Addis 
Ababa, as reflected above, relative to the distinct and separate 
institutions constituted by the APR Forum, the NEPAD Heads of State & 
Government Implementation Committee, and the AU Assembly of Heads of State & 
Government, forcefully reminded us of the honest and heartfelt remarks that 
Hubert Burda had made about reporting contemporary Africa in Davos, 
Switzerland on 26 January. 

In its 2007 January 8th Statement issued on the occasion of the 95th 
Anniversary of our movement, our National Executive Committee directed that 
one of the milestones we must celebrate this year is "the 50 Anniversary of 
the independence of Ghana, a watershed moment in Africa's history, giving 
impetus to the process of decolonisation on the continent and engendering a 
renewed sense of a common African destiny". 

When it considered the issue of who should serve as the 2007 Chair of the 
AU, the Assembly of Heads of State and Government made the determination 
that it should elect President John Kufuor of Ghana to this important and 
prestigious position. This was a unanimous decision, that was proposed, 
among others, by President Omar al-Bashir of Sudan. Like our movement, as 
reflected in our January 8th Statement, the AU felt that everything should 
be done to commemorate the historic independence of Ghana in 1957. The 
decision taken by the AU Assembly in Addis Ababa, concerning who should 
chair the Union during 2007, had absolutely nothing to do with humiliating 
or rejecting Sudan and President Omar al-Bashir! 

As a demonstration of their intent fully to honour the 50th Anniversary of 
the rebirth of Ghana, the African Heads of State and Government will gather 
in Accra, Ghana in March 2007, and again in July 2007, to celebrate Ghana's 
independence, attend to the ordinary business of the African Union, and 
reflect on the challenge further to accelerate progress towards African 
integration and unity. 

Hopefully, during the July Ghana meetings, the African Peer Review Mechanism 
Panel (APRM) will also table before the APR Forum of the Heads of State and 
Government whose countries have acceded to the APRM, its considered and 
final reports on Algeria, Nigeria and South Africa. (Incidentally and 
fortuitously, these happen to be the three countries that led the historic 
African initiative that gave birth to NEPAD and its organically associated 
African Peer Review Mechanism (APRM).) 

In this regard, we must also mention the fact that in its meeting in Addis 
Ababa, the Implementation Committee of the NEPAD Heads of State and 
Government decided that the Prime Minister of Ethiopia, Meles Zenawi, should 
succeed President Obasanjo of Nigeria as Chairperson of the NEPAD Head of 
State and Government Implementation Committee, and Chairperson of the APR 
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Forum, once President Obasanjo ceases to serve as President of the Federal 
Republic of Nigeria, after the April/May 2007 democratic elections in 
Nigeria. 

Those of us who serve within the structures of the African Union, and daily 
bear the responsibility to respond to what the World Economic Forum 
described as the Promise of Africa, have a task to address Africa's actual 
and real challenges. To succeed in what we have to do, in the interest of 
the African masses, this means that we must separate prejudice and illusion 
from the hard and exciting reality of the actuality of the evolving African 
condition. 

As a consequence of this, we celebrate the fact that for the first time 
ever, at the 2007 Addis Ababa AU Assembly, a united Africa had occasion to 
celebrate the fact that in 2010, our Continent would, for the first time, 
have the possibility to host the eminent global sports tournament, the FIFA 
Soccer World Cup. As a result, the assembled African Heads of State and 
Government had the possibility, for the first time, to listen to the 
Presidents of FIFA and CAF and, incidentally, a head of government from 
Trinidad and Tobago, who could speak for the African Diaspora in the 
Caribbean. They also launched the International Year of African Football. 

We also celebrate the fact that the 2007 Addis Ababa AU Assembly took the 
positions it did, to celebrate the 50th Anniversary of the independence of 
Ghana. This will enable our Continent to engage in a critical assessment of 
what its independence from colonialism and apartheid has meant, and 
therefore what it should do to address the common aspirations that the 
African masses have shared for a long time, in favour of African unity and 
an African Renaissance. 

We celebrate the fact that in Addis Ababa, Africa's political leaders took 
the decision to involve the African masses in deciding what needs to be done 
to achieve the purposes of the African Revolution, including the advance 
towards the realisation of the objective of African unity. We welcome the 
fact that in July, as decided in Addis Ababa, Africa's political leaders 
will meet in Ghana in a special two-day session solely to address this 
important issue. 

We celebrate the fact that when it applauded President Obasanjo's 
valedictory address, the Assembly confirmed its determination to respect 
constitutional rule and the rule of law, as a result of which President 
Obasanjo would not seek to serve during a third term, which is prohibited by 
the Constitution of the Federal Republic of Nigeria. The Assembly also 
adopted the African Charter on Democracy, Elections and Governance, saying 
that it constituted "a major step towards the realisation of the democratic 
agenda of the Union." 

We celebrate the fact that the 2007 Addis Ababa Assembly paid particular 
attention to the critical issue of Africa's involvement in the development 
of science and technology, resulting in the adoption of an African 
Indicative Plan focused on the development and application of science and 
technology to address our Continent's challenges, including mitigation of, 
and adaptation to climate change. 

We celebrate the fact that, in Addis Ababa, Africa's political leaders 
reaffirmed their determination to mobilise all our resources successfully to 
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accomplish the task to ensure security and stability in all our countries. 
This represents a binding commitment by all member states of the AU to 
contribute whatever they can towards the resolution of such conflicts as 
confront Sudan, Somalia, Cote d'Ivoire, Comoros, Guinean (Conakry), Chad and 
so on. 

We celebrate the fact that the Assembly approved a budget that will provide 
substantial funds for the implementation of the programmes of the Union. In 
the past the Union depended on voluntary contributions by the member states 
and donations from the rest of the world to fund its programmes. This has 
seriously affected its capacity to advance the objectives spelt out in the 
Constitutive Act. 

We celebrate the fact that the 2007 Addis Ababa Assembly attracted perhaps 
the largest number ever of representatives of important non-African 
countries and multilateral organisations, all of which sought to engage the 
AU in constructive dialogue. The presence and addresses of the UN SG, the SG 
of the Arab League, the President of the Palestine Authority, the Prime 
Ministers of Trinidad and Tobago, Turkey and Italy, the Presidents of FIFA 
and CAF, the CEOs of the ADB, FAQ and UNESCO, senior representatives of the 
EU, the US, UK, French and Iranian governments, and so on, all confirmed 
that we have succeeded to place Africa among the leading items on the global 
agenda. 

We celebrate the fact that during the few days of our presence in Addis 
Ababa, we witnessed the opening in the city the first ever campus outside 
our country of the University of South Africa (UNISA). This demonstrated 
Africa's commitment to put in place the building blocks we need to achieve 
the objective of African solidarity, integration and unity, specifically 
focused on using our national strengths to accelerate balanced and mutually 
beneficial development among our countries. 

In this regard the Assembly accepted the report of the NEPAD Heads of State 
& Government Implementation Committee, which include a decision to undertake 
a comprehensive review of the functioning of the programme ahead of the June 
GB Summit Meeting in Germany, which will discuss its cooperation with Africa 
as one of its principal agenda items. 

Significantly, the Assembly also accepted a proposal made by the African 
Ministers of Finance and Economic Affairs for the elaboration of an African 
Charter on Statistics. The Charter will be considered by the AU Executive 
Council (the Foreign Ministers) at its meeting in July. The decision of the 
Assembly said the Charter "will provide a lasting solution to issues related 
to the production of statistics on our Continent." 

(Clearly the Continent needs accurate statistics precisely to measure the 
progress we are making in addressing our challenges. However, the decision 
to elaborate the African Charter on Statistics emphasises the point that 
much of what is presented as fact, concerning our Continent, is little more 
than guess work. Of course, this gives the possibility to all and sundry to 
characterise our Continent in any way they wish.) 

The January 2007 Eighth Ordinary Session of the Assembly of the AU confirmed 
that our Continent remains united in its determination to pursue the 
objectives fundamental to the African Renaissance. These include promoting 
African integration and unity, ensuring peace and stability, entrenching 
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democracy and a culture of human rights, accelerating socio-economic 
development to address the challenges of poverty and underdevelopment, and 
ensuring that Africa takes its rightful place within the world community of 
nations. 

As an expression of its commitment to achieve these objectives, the Assembly 
took important decisions to assess the effectiveness of the institutions of 
the African Union precisely to ensure that Africa realises the faster 
progress that it needs to achieve. The AU must ensure that it has the 
capacity to attain the important goals it has set itself. This is what the 
January 2007 Eighth Ordinary Session of the AU Assembly decided. With that, 
it conveyed an unequivocal message of hope to all the peoples of Africa. 

Thabo Mbeki 

--------------------------------

IRISH PEACE PROCESS 

Best wishes to the Irish people: Build the Peace! 

On 28 January, an Extraordinary Conference (Ard Fheis) of Irish Sinn Fein 
decided to change a policy position that was more than eight decades old. 
This was on the matter of policing in Northern Ireland. After this decision 
was taken, Gerry Adams, President of Sinn Fein, told the delegates: "Today 
you have created the potential to change the political landscape on this 
island forever." 

Consistent with the centuries old struggle of the Irish Republican movement 
for the liberation of Ireland from British colonial rule, Sinn Fein had 
considered such institutions as the police seNice, the courts and the 
prisons in British controlled Northern Ireland as instruments of repression. 

(Perhaps as we should have expected, by and large our media, unlike its 
international counterparts, studiously avoided serious treatment of the 
critically important Ard Fheis and its outcome. We publish this article to 
honour our obligation to inform our readers about important developments at 
home and abroad: Editor.) 

In his opening address at the Ard Fheis, the President of Sinn Fein, Gerry 
Adams said: "We who live in the north have never had proper policing. The 
old RUG (Royal Ulster Constabulary) and all of its associated militia seNed 
the union (with Great Britain), upheld the orange (colonial) state and 
repressed everyone else ... Sinn Fein was a primary target of this policy of 
collusion (between the British security forces and the Unionist 
paramilitaries) against our activists, our elected representatives and our 
families. But these sectarian death squads once unleashed by the British 
state also engaged in a murderous campaign against ordinary Catholics. 
People within their own communities also fell foul of these thugs." 

More than 300 members of the Northern Ireland Royal Ulster Constabulary 
(RUC) were killed during the period of the armed struggle conducted by the 
Irish Republican Army (IRA) from 1970-1997. In a recent report, the Police 
Ombudsman of Northern Ireland confirmed that during this uprising, as the 
Irish Republicans had said for a long time, British Special Branch police 
officers had colluded with the Protestant paramilitaries during the military 
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struggle against the IRA and Sinn Fein. 

The 1970-1997 military uprising ended with the historic 1998 Good Friday 
Agreement, which, among other things, provided for the establishment of a 
power-sharing Unionist/Protestant and Republican/Catholic government in 
Northern Ireland and the reform of the Police Service of the territory. With 
regard to the latter, the Chief Constable of the Service, Hugh Orde, has 
said that the proportion of Catholic officers in the Service has increased 
from 8% to 20% since 2001. 

It was obvious that once the door was opened to the regional Catholic 
minority and Sinn Fein to participate in governing Northern Ireland, as 
provided for in the Good Friday Agreement, one of their responsibilities 
would be to help ensure the safety and security of all the people of 
Northern Ireland through a police service over which the elected Republican 
representatives would exercise shared civilian control. 

The 28 January Sinn Fein decision therefore constitutes a logical outcome of 
the Irish peace process, and has made an important contribution to the 
further advance of this process. As the President of Sinn Fein, Gerry Adams, 
said, "(The Ard Fheis decision) shows that the war is over. And if the war 
is over, we have to build the peace." 

One of the historic episodes during the centuries-long Irish anti-colonial 
war to which Gerry Adams referred was the Easter Monday Uprising of 1916, 
which was defeated by the British armed forces, and led to the execution of 
the leaders of the Uprising and the Republican movement. Among these martyrs 
was John MacBride, a member of the Supreme Council of the Irish Republican 
Brotherhood. 

John MacBride was born in County Mayo, Ireland, in 1865. In or about 1897, 
he migrated to South Africa. While living in our country, he organized the 
centenary celebrations to commemorate the great 1798 Irish Military Uprising 
for an independent and democratic Ireland, which, like the then contemporary 
and successful Rebellion of the African Slaves of Haiti had been inspired by 
the French and American Revolutions, and which was finally suppressed at 
least 5 years after it started. In 1899 John MacBride joined the Irish 
Brigade which fought on the side of the Boers during the Anglo-Boer (South 
African) War, inspired by the common enmity of the majority of the South 
African and Irish people to British colonialism. 

On Easter Monday 1916, one of the leaders of the Uprising, Patrick Pearse, 
read the "Proclamation of the Republic" from the steps of the General Post 
Office in Dublin, asserting the independence of Ireland and signalling the 
beginning of the Uprising. Among other things, the Proclamation said: 

"We declare the right of the people of Ireland to the ownership of Ireland, 
and to the unfettered control of Irish destinies, to be sovereign and 
indefeasible. The long usurpation of that right by a foreign people and 
government has not extinguished the right, nor can it ever be extinguished 
except by the destruction of the Irish people. In every generation the Irish 
people have asserted their right to national freedom and sovereignty; six 
times during the past three hundred years they have asserted it in arms. 
Standing on that fundamental right and again asserting it in arms in the 
face of the world, we hereby proclaim the Irish Republic as a Sovereign 
Independent State. And we pledge our lives and the lives of our 
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comrades-in-arms to the cause of its freedom, of its welfare, and of its 
exaltation among the nations." 

We mention John MacBride and the 1916 Proclamation to recall the natural and 
close affinity between the struggle of the Irish people for an independent 
and united Ireland and our own struggle for a liberated and united South 
Africa. As much as the Irish revolutionary, John MacBride, was inspired to 
join the Boers and sections of the black oppressed in the struggle against 
British colonialism in our country, so would the 1916 Proclamation have 
easily struck a chord of inspiration in the hearts of the combatants who 
formed Umkhonto we Sizwe in 1961 ! 

During the course of our own negotiations, we had to respond to the 
difficult challenge to resolve the tension between the continuation of the 
armed liberation struggle and the continuation of the negotiations for a 
free South Africa. In this regard, the Pretoria Minute signed on 6 August 
1990 by the ANC and the then Government of South Africa said: "In the 
interest of moving as speedily as possible towards a negotiated peaceful 
political settlement and in the context of the agreements reached, the ANG 
announced that it was now suspending all armed actions with immediate 
effect. As a result of this, no further armed actions and related activities 
by the ANC and its military wing uMkhonto we Sizwe will take place. It was 
agreed that a working group would be established to resolve all outstanding 
questions arising out of this decision to report by 15 September 1990. Both 
sides once more committed themselves to do everything in their power to 
bring about a peaceful solution as quickly as possible." 

Many of our cadres viewed this decision with a certain amount of unease, 
especially given the then continuing murderous "third force" violence 
against our people. Our leadership therefore had to engage in an extensive 
programme to convince our membership of the critical importance of the 
decision contained in the Pretoria Minute to suspend all armed action to 
advance the peace process. 

Our movement therefore understood the challenge that faced Sinn Fein as it 
met in its Extraordinary Ard Fheis to discuss how it should respond to the 
issue of policing in Northern Ireland, in the context of the Irish peace 
process. In addition to this, over the years our movement has maintained 
close contact with Sinn Fein, a sister liberation movement, to extend our 
support to the movement as it engaged in a difficult struggle to help bring 
about a negotiated, just and peaceful resolution of the protracted conflict 
in Northern Ireland. 

Accordingly, on January 26, our President sent a message to our comrade, 
Gerry Adams, encouraging the Sinn Fein Extraordinary Ard Fheis to support 
the new Police Service in Northern Ireland and thus contribute to the 
implementation of the entirety of the Good Friday Agreement. Immediately 
below we reproduce our President's message, sent on behalf of our movement. 

"26 January, 2007 

"On behalf of the African National Congress of South Africa, I wish to 
express our support for the bold and decisive steps shown by Sinn Fein's 
leadership in facing up to the difficult issue of support for policing in 
the six counties (Northern Ireland) and by calling a special conference (Ard 
Fheis) on January 28 to decide this issue. 
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"The process of transition from conflict to peace is never easy. Peace 
processes have to overcome many difficult obstacles. Old positions have to 
be set aside and risks taken in pursuit of political objectives and a just 
peace serving the people's interest where new conditions and possibilities 
arise. 

"The South African peace process had many ups and downs. Not least among 
these was reconciling the apartheid police service into a new security 
system of a democratic South Africa. This was very difficult but with our 
unity and perseverance, we succeeded. 

"We understand the political and emotional problems created by unjust, 
sectarian policing in the past and the enormous challenge policing presents 
for Sinn Fein and your people today. 

"Sinn Fein has made significant progress in negotiations in recent years and 
in recent months on this issue. Because of this and the firm leadership you 
have consistently shown throughout the peace process, we are certain that 
you will successfully resolve this difficult issue and ensure a Northern 
Ireland police service that is democratically accountable and protects and 
serves all citizens fairly and equally in a transparent and just manner. 

"On behalf of the ANG may I extend our fraternal greetings and best wishes 
to the Sinn Fein leadership and its political activists. We are confident 
that you will succeed in achieving your political goals. 

"We also urge the other parties to this conflict resolution process to work 
in partnership with Sinn Fein to create a better future for the people of 
Ireland. All of the parties need to play a full and honest role in this 
historic process. 

"Thabo Mbeki, President, ANC." 

Correctly, the Sinn Fein Extraordinary Ard Fheis linked its historic 
decision on policing to the implementation especially of the Good Friday 
Agreement relating to power-sharing in the executive authority of Northern 
Ireland. March 7 has now been set as the date for the next elections for the 
parliament of Northern Ireland. We hope that after these elections, all 
political forces in the six counties will do everything possible to 
implement all elements of the Good Friday Agreement, among other things 
respecting the epoch making decision of the Sinn Fein Extraordinary Ard 
Fheis on policing, taken in the interest of all the Irish people. 

In this context, UK Prime Minister Tony Blair has said: "We should be very 
clear, there is no point in having elections to the Northern Ireland 
Assembly unless it's for the purpose of forming a power-sharing executive 
out of it by the 26th of March." 

Gerry Adams ended his Opening Address at the Extraordinary Ard Fheis with 
these words: 

"Irish republicanism is about people. It's about the future. It's about a 
new egalitarian society; it's about the new Irish and the indigenous Irish, 
it's about orange (Unionist) and green (Republican) uniting on the basis of 
equality. It's about the Proclamation of 1916 becoming a reality. So it's 
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bigger than us; it's bigger than Sinn Fein; it's in the common good. This 
morning we came into this Ard Fheis united. At the end of our debate this 
evening let us go out of here with our heads held high and ready for the 
next phase of our struggle." 

Indeed the Sinn Fein delegates left the 28 January Ard Fheis with their 
heads held high. The Proclamation of 1916 asserted Ireland's "right to 
national freedom and sovereignty". The Sinn Fein decision of 28 January 
represents an important contribution to the realisation of this goal, in the 
interest of all the Irish people, including the Protestant and Unionist 
majority in the six Irish counties that constitute Northern Ireland. The ANC 
conveys its best wishes to all the Irish people as they advance towards the 
realisation of a dream that has inspired successive Irish generations over 
many centuries. 

The great Irish poet, WB Yeats, ends his poem, "Parnell's Funeral", which 
celebrates the heroes of the Irish struggle for independence, including 
Charles Stewart Parnell who died in 1891, with the words: 

"Through Jonathan Swift's dark grove he passed, and there plucked bitter 
wisdom that enriched his blood." 

As we begin the year 2007, we trust that all the people in Northern Ireland 
have, like Sinn Fein, plucked bitter wisdom from the centuries of violent 
conflict in Ireland, a product of British colonialism, and thus enriched 
their sense of a common Irish humanity and the imperative to respond to the 
noble principle and practice of human solidarity. 

-------------------------------------------------------

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2007/at04.htm 
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